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One of the great privileges of serving as a member of your Council is in hearing about 

some of the wonderful things that God is doing through His people in the churches 

and agencies of our BCWA. As Council has met during the last year we have heard 

from the Senior Staff of our Ministry Centre, as well as from representatives from 

some of the BCWA Agencies, including Baptist Financial Services and Baptistcare. You 

will read in detail later in this report of the great works that are happening in the 

campsites, events, church health and pastor support and shared services ministries. 

The Council is a group of seven people elected and entrusted by the Assembly of the 

BCWA to oversee the governance of the Baptist Union of Western Australia Inc. We 

held five meetings throughout the year, with full attendance on all but two occasions, 

demonstrating the commitment that Council members have to serving our God and 

Saviour in this capacity. 

In a challenging and rapidly changing cultural environment, the opportunities for the Gospel are great. Many in 

our Association of Baptist Churches are stepping out in God’s strength to take those opportunities. Church 

planting, church revitalisation, new or renewed partnerships within BCWA and beyond are just some of the things 

that are happening in Baptist circles in Western Australia. In the context of this challenge and opportunity, the 

Assembly Council is entrusted with the task of providing healthy governance. This involves dealing with often 

complex, big picture issues, along with the challenge of developing and maintaining good policies and procedures; 

not to mention financial, legal and regulatory issues. As we seek to navigate through such issues, there is a 

commitment on the Council to remain true to who we are as followers of Jesus. The guiding principle for all 

meetings is God first and this requires us to commence each meeting with a time of devotion and prayer. 

Some of the highlights for the year include approval for four new church plants; re-evaluation of all BCWA owned 

properties to ensure current values are recorded; a review of Council’s responsibilities in fulfilling fiduciary 

obligations to the various trusts under its authority; participation by the Director of Ministries in the Converge 

event in Canberra, where representatives from across the membership of Baptist Churches of Australia met with 

federal politicians to call for action to stem violence against women; and, attendance at the annual conference 

for consortium members of the Australian College of Theology (ACT).  

Being located in the most isolated capital city in the world hasn’t diminished the BCWA’s ability to influence 

matters on a national and global level. Vose Seminary is one of sixteen member colleges of the ACT and its 

Principal, Dr Brian Harris is on the board of directors, as well as chairing the ACT’s academic board; Dr. David 

Cohen is head of the Department of Biblical Studies and Languages and serves on the ACT’s Quality Assurance 

Committee, whilst Dr. Michael O’Neil serves on the post graduate research committee. In September the Director 

of Ministries attended the Baptist Federation’s Asia Pacific Congress in Yogyakarta, Indonesia and was appointed 

to the role of Vice President, Asia Pacific, a most notable achievement. 

As a Council, we would like to extend our special thanks to the Ministry Centre staff and their executive 

management group that is capably led by Director of Ministries, Mark Wilson. The BCWA is served particularly 

well by this group of highly motivated, gifted and experienced people. 

Finally, I would like to acknowledge the role of the Council members themselves. These followers of Jesus whom 

have been elected and entrusted by Assembly, take their role of governance seriously and diligently discharge 

their duties, bringing a wide range of experiences from the corporate and church world. Our Council members 

this past year have been Brad Entwistle, Craig Eccleston, Karen Siggins, Darren South, Vanessa Chang and Bruce 

Watkins. Darren South has resigned from Council for personal reasons and I would like to acknowledge and thank 

him for his contribution to Council these past five years. 
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BAg Sci, GDip Agribus, GAICD

Bruce has served on the BCWA 
Council since October 2011.  

He is married to Sue and they have 
two children - Noah and Jana. 

Bruce has been a member of the 
Parkerville Baptist Church Leadership Team since 2007 
and was appointed Treasurer in 2012. 

Bruce is Managing Director at Genesis Business Advisers. 

Brad has served on the BCWA 
Council since October 2008 and is a 
member of Mount Pleasant Baptist 
Church. Brad is the founder and 
managing director of marketing and 
communications firm imageseven.  

The firm works with business-to-
business and education clients across Australia to help 
develop and execute their strategies. Brad works 
personally with clients requiring crisis media 
management and issue management.  

Brad also serves on the Board of Baptist World Aid 
Australia. He is married to Gaye, and they have one son, 
Griffin. 

 

BA; GradDipEd; MDiv; GradDipMin 

Karen has served on the BCWA 
Council since October 2011.  

Karen is married to Hadyn and with 
their three adult children, their 
spouses and six grandchildren have a 

happy and full family life! 

Karen was appointed as the Lead Pastor at Lesmurdie 
Baptist Church in 2010 having pastored there since 2005. 
Prior to this time Karen worked as a school teacher and 
homemaker and voluntarily in the local churches she 
belonged to.   

BTh; AdvDipMin.   

Craig has served on the BCWA 
Council since the beginning of 2011.

Craig is married to Kylie and they 
have two children - Jack and Ruby.                                           

Craig serves as Young Adults Pastor 
of Woodvale Baptist Church. He was 

Senior Pastor of Yokine Baptist Church from 2009-16, 
Youth Pastor of North Beach Baptist Church from 2004-
2009 and Youth Pastor of South Western Community 
Baptist Church (NSW) from 2001-2002. 

LLB; LLM

Darren has served on the BCWA 
Council since 2012. 

Darren is married to Fiona and 
together they have two children -  
Hannah and Daniel. 

Darren is a Barrister, and has been in 
legal practice for 18 years.  He studied theology at Tabor 
College and has a Masters Degree in International 
Human Rights law. 

Darren holds his church membership at Mt Hawthorn 
Baptist Church. 

 

PhD, MInfSys, PGDipIS, BSc, Fellow 
ACS

Vanessa has served on the BCWA 
Council since August 2014. 

Vanessa is married to Ted and they 
have four children – Rebecca, Ebony, 

Faith and Micah. 

Vanessa is a Professor and is the Director of Digital 
Learning and Design at Curtin University.  Vanessa has 
served on the Board of YouthCARE.  She holds her 
church membership at Woodvale Baptist Church. 
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On 2 December 1896, four Baptist churches united together in order to engage 
more effectively because we are better when we work together. They formed the 
Baptist Union of Western Australia known now as Baptist Churches Western 
Australia. Who would have thought back then that we would become 123 Churches, 
12 Baptist Schools/Colleges on 14 different locations, Baptistcare who employs over 
1500 staff, four Childcare Centres, Lakeside Lightning, Camping Centres, Vose 
Seminary/ College, Baptist Basketball and so much more.  

It has been honour to lead and serve the past eleven years as the Director of 
ministries and I look forward with passion and God’s guidance to the future as we 
continue to be an empowering movement helping pastors, ministries, churches and 
their communities say “Yes” to Jesus.  Much can be achieved for God’s Kingdom as 
we choose to work together in faithful and fruitful ministry supporting and 
contributing to one another’s life, ministry and mission.      

Within the last year Ethiopian Full Gospel Church, Aboriginal Baptist Church, Holy Ark of God International 
Church (Burundi) and Perth Chin Christian Community have all been recognised as Church Plants within BCWA. 
Ten Pastors will be recognised as accredited pastors within BCWA at the Assembly.  

The All Together Baptist Pastoral Retreat continues to be a significant and well supported event, designed to be 
a three day retreat for empowering and supporting pastors and chaplains. In 2017, over 220 pastors, chaplains 
and their spouses were in attendance.  

I want to recognise the enormous contribution made by the dedicated staff who work within all our Baptist 
Churches Western Australia (BCWA) ministries for their energy, commitment and competence to build a healthy 
church. It is an honour to lead such a fantastic team. Thank you to the Baptist Council for their commitment and 
oversight. We would all value your prayers as we endeavour to respond, serve and lead with increasing breadth 
and complexity within the demand on time and resources. 

With God’s help by the end of 2020 we want to achieve these strategic goals:  

1. Vose will equip staff to provide exceptional learning experiences in a multimodal learning 
environment. 

2. Vose will strengthen and develop partnerships for a 21st century learning environment. 

3. Vose will optimise their location and site – moving to the next stage of their site development. 

4. The Finance and Administration team will ensure BCWA is financially sustainable to meet strategic 
and operational goals. 

5. The Finance and Administration team will ensure people, systems and processes align with and our 
support our goals. 

6. Campsites will deepen the connection with Baptist ministries, and will upgrade and expand facilities 
and services.  

7. The Events Ministry will develop, project manage improvements and implement successful events 
for BCWA. 

8. We will provide resources to facilitate the equipping of Churches, Pastors and Leaders to be healthy. 

9. We will equip every Church with resources to expand their evangelistic, missional and church plant 
opportunities. 

10. We will equip and empower Churches to be healthy, sustainable and well-governed. 

11. We will assist Churches to implement and maintain a Safe Church environment. 

The following pages highlight some of what has been happening across our various ministries in the past year. 
We look forward to continuing to gather momentum and recognise our dependence on God and our need of his 
Spirit’s movement in our lives. 
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The Church Health and Pastoral Support team provide a wide range of 
support to leaders, pastors and churches including Church and Leader 
Support; Cross Cultural Ministries; Next Generations; Pastoral and Church 
Health; and Safe Church. 

Churches have been supported and empowered through both exciting 
and challenging times.  This has included assistance with pastoral 
placements, providing guidelines and support to Pastoral Search Teams, 
facilitating pastoral reviews, responding to requests to assist in times of 
conflict, working with church leaderships on matters of governance, policy and Safe Church implementation.  
Work has also commenced to update the model Constitution to reflect changes in the Incorporations Act. 

Over 600 people have undertaken awareness or refresher training for Safe Church, with 25 different workshops 
held around the state.  Safe Church services also includes assisting churches with queries and ongoing 
implementation.  One highlight has been the opportunity to provide training specifically in the cross-cultural 
context. 

Healthy churches need healthy pastors and leaders, and we have had the great privilege of encouraging, 
supporting and assisting pastors in their call to ministry.  We encourage all pastors to be part of a peer group that 
meets together to connect with other pastors and offer support for the journey.  There are more than 140 pastors 
and leaders involved in 23 Pastoral Peer Groups.   

Becoming an Accredited Pastor is a lengthy and thorough process, often taking several years of training, support 
and discernment.  We continue to endorse Accredited Persons in Ministry, recognising Pastors and Chaplains 
who are suitably trained, called and of good character.  It has been an exciting year with ten candidates 
completing Stage Two requirements and being presented at Assembly, and another 32 Candidates working 
towards Accreditation.  Accredited Persons in Ministry serve in a wide range of pastoral and ministry situations 
across Baptist Ministries, and also undertake an Ongoing Accreditation process, that includes supervision and 
professional development. 

Under the leadership of Pastor Ed Devine, the Next Generations (NextGen) ministry has been focused on uniting 
and equipping Children, Youth and Young Adults Pastors.  Some highlights have been having over 60 NextGen 
pastors meeting together at Pastors Retreat; nearly 700 youth attend a combined event at Carey Baptist Church 
and the creation of the NextGen Team and Internship.  The NextGen team includes three volunteers made up of 
a Children's Pastor, Youth Pastor and Young Adults Pastor who help inform the NextGen discussion and add to 
pastoral care capacity.  Added to this, Peter Vermeulen is working as an Intern in the NextGen space a day a week 
which significantly increases our capacity.   

Pastor Victor Owuor continues to support Cross-Cultural Churches, including assistance with governance, 
pastoral support, training, affiliation with BCWA, and church planting.  Encouraging networking among cross-
cultural churches and their ministers has resulted in some joint church services and mutual support. Assistance 
from BFS has helped two cross cultural churches to purchase buildings for worship services. 

The Church Health and Pastoral Support department is also blessed by ongoing relationships with Global 
Interaction and Baptist World Aid Australia.  Global Interaction continues to work with local churches developing 
dynamic and focused mission strategies, locally and globally, whilst Baptist World Aid Australia has a focus on 
assisting churches with aid, development and disaster relief strategies.   

Another highlight of the year has been The Emerging Evangelists conference which was held in Melbourne with 
three delegates from Western Australia Baptist Churches – Pete Vermuelen, Ashenafi Hailu, and Rochelle Briers. 
We heard stories of what’s working around Australian and were challenged to continue to share the task of 
evangelism in the 21st Century. 
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The Finance and Administration team provides the following support and shared 
services to BCWA; maintaining the accounts for BCWA and ministries including Vose 
Seminary, Campsites, several affiliated entities and a growing number of churches, 
reporting, payroll, Long Service Leave Fund management, superannuation, exempt 
fringe benefits, BAS and ACNC support.  

Two key areas of involvement and partnership are the provision of insurance and 
financial services. 

The Baptist Insurance Services program provides comprehensive insurance covers for 
more than 130 churches and ministries, 3 campsites, as well as 16 education 
institutions in Western Australia. The Standard Policies provided include Public 
Liability, Property, Management Liability, Professional Indemnity Crime, Travel, 
Personal Accident - Volunteer Workers and Youth, Personal Accident coverages for Pastors and Spouses and 
Cyber Protection. Additional policies for Motor Vehicle, Marine Hull, Student Personal Accident and Student 
Travel Insurance are available on request. 

Baptist Insurance Service’s aim is to help protect the assets of the Baptist community while reducing the need 
to take critical funds away from the important ministries that are run. BCWA staff administer the BIS policies in 
Western Australia, delivering local support with the backing of a National Office in Melbourne.  

On 30 June 2017, Baptistcare joined BIS following a successful tender process.  

Property Buildings & Contents Value 
30 June 2017 

Value 
30 June 2016 

Churches and Ministries $195,285,103 $189,856,828 

Schools and Colleges $309,727,148 $296,103,320 

Care $378,499,246  

Total $883,511,497 $485,960,148 

 
BCWA staff have handled more than 75 property claims in the past 12 months, covering everything from storm 
damage to fences and shade sails to a large generator being destroyed by fire.  

The BCWA continues to value the strong partnership with BIS as we serve our Western Australia Baptist churches, 
ministries, and schools together. 

Staff also manage music and video copyright licences for churches including APRA, Christian Copyright Licences 
and Big Studio Movie Licences.  

Baptist Financial Services exists primarily to help resource Christian ministry and provide loans to churches, 
schools, and community services to develop their ministries, and to help them to build or purchase properties, 
and repair or upgrade their facilities.  We are seeing an increasing number of churches from other denominations 
also coming to us because of our unique ministry-based loans.   

With the increased lending activity in Western Australia, many churches have been using savings to pay for their 
renovations or new building purchases and therefore the growth in Investment balances has slowed (compared 
to previous years’ exceptional growth) to a total of approx. $56 million.  Nonetheless, this total is still the best 
result experienced in Western Australia so far, and as a result BFS was able to pay its largest grant yet of $176,182, 
in support of the ministry of Baptist Churches Western Australia.  

New client activity has increased steadily and approx. 75% of our Baptist Churches now have accounts with 
Baptist Financial Services.  The take-up of our new payment portal, “GiveWay”, has also been very encouraging 
as churches are finding this website very helpful in assisting increased electronic donations for their various 
ministries.  Churches are always welcome to further explore this opportunity at www.giveway.org.au. 

 

 

 

http://www.giveway.org.au/
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Every year at Vose brings its special delights and challenges with the 2016/2017 year 
being no different.  

The major building project at Curtin University has resulted in traffic lights being 
inserted in the Allen Court/Hayman Rd intersection. This means it is now impossible 
to turn right into or out of the Vose property, and to compensate for this 
inconvenience, Curtin have paid for the building of a new entrance into the seminary 
property off Allen Court and these works are in their completion stage. The building 
of the new entrance required some significant changes being made to what used to 
be the principal’s house.  

The appointment of a New Testament lecturer took longer than anticipated, and a 
global search resulted in the appointment of Dr Michael Kok from Canada. Michael’s 
initial theological study was in Canada, followed by completion if his PhD at Sheffield University in the United 
Kingdom. For a 32 year old, his list of publications and conference presentations is truly impressive, and Vose is 
privileged to have such a promising evangelical scholar serve on their staff. Of equal importance to us is that 
Michael has a warm pastoral presence and relational style of interaction – so much so that he will serve not only 
as the NT lecturer, but also as the Dean of Students. Dr Kok is due to arrive in Australia in time for the start of 
the 2018 academic year.  

For several years Monica O’Neil has juggled the roles of Director of Vose Leadership and Director of our VET 
programs. A strategic decision was made to separate the roles as each is a valid specialization in its own right. 
Jon Bergmann started as the Director of Vet (Vose Training) at the end of 2016, and Monica now has a sole focus 
as the Director of Vose Leadership. This has led to the significant enhancement of both programs. We have 
started to develop a number of new “highly practical/ deeply biblical” programs, and these will be rolled out 
over the coming years, and should be of great value to our churches.  

To improve our service to students, we experimented by introducing an optional third semester over the 2016 
Christmas break. Units available at this time are all done in distance mode. Those students who availed 
themselves of this option found it helpful, and we are repeating it again over the 2017 Christmas break. 

On the academic front, the seminary continues to perform strongly. Staff again participated in conferences both 
locally and internationally, and our publication record is impressive. Carolyn Tan completed her PhD, her thesis 
being praised, by among others, Jurgen Moltmann – a truly remarkable honour.  

 During the year the seminary updated its strategic plan, adopting it under the theme “Vose 2020: 
Moving Ahead”. The plan identifies 6 strategic areas where we will focus our energies: 

1. The formation of our students 

2. Equipping our staff to provide exceptional learning experiences in a multi modal learning 
environment 

3. Strengthening and developing partnerships for a 21st century learning environment 

4. Optimising our location and site – moving to the next stage of our site development 

5. Developing the range of programs we offer 

6. Providing ongoing service to our graduates 

It is an enormous privilege to work at Vose. People often say that it must be very satisfying to train the next 
generation of leaders for the church – and it is. But I also push back that it is not just the next generation we are 
developing – it is those already in leadership. At last count, 41 of our students are already in some form of paid 
Christian ministry – most (but not all) with a Baptist connection. It is a sheer delight to see those who are already 
in leadership improve their skills and the depth of their biblical knowledge in their time with us. 
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Serpentine Camping Centre managed by Marc Marion has had significant 
improvement this year, the louvered windows have now been replaced with sliding 
safety class windows and security screens, meeting compliance and longstanding 
safety concerns. The installation of a new walk in freezer has transformed the 
efficiency of the catering service. A significant fire management burn-off has been 
undertaken during this wet season in preparation for the next fire season.  There 
has been a noticeable drop in our electricity bills due to the power saving benefits 
of the Freezer room and also the LED lighting installed as required. Ongoing training 
has taken place for the catering staff on I’m Alert Food safety and chemical Safety 
training provided by True Blue chemicals.  

Busselton Camping Centre managed by Andrew Collins have completed the install 
of 2 new dishwashing areas which are providing higher levels of hygiene and quality 
service. Thanks to Morley and Parkerville Baptist churches for the generous donation of quality commercial 
dishwashers. Cottage 2 and now 5 have been completely renovated.  

Renovations on the 1st floor of the Baptist Ministry Centre commenced in June. The ministry Centre staff have 
been fantastic as most have moved a few times in order to vacate the areas being worked on. There have been 
complexity ensuring that all staff have a suitable work location which has impacts the schedule to complete tasks. 

The Serpentine ministry holiday camps led by Brooke Bourdon now has created an encouraging momentum.  The 
training for all camp leaders in the areas of safe church and effective incident/disclosure reporting how to lead a 
group discussion etc… have been a welcomed leadership training. The recent Young Adults Easter Camp “Relax 
Refresh Grow” has set a great foundation for launching the next 18+ camp being held in March 2018.  Seeing 
Baptist Ministry Camps leadership step up and seek clarity, purpose and the value of a short term community in 
camping. 

Fresh Conference and Fresh Leadership were incredibly successful events. This ministry is led by Pastor Karen 
Wilson and mobilises women to bring change to their local and global communities. Over 1300 women attended 
in 2016, from 190 different churches and all denominations across Western Australia. $201,000 was given in an 
offering to assist Baptist World Aid Australia work in Nepal, with over 30 children being sponsored along many 
women who responded to the gospel to give their lives to Christ.  

A new initiative, Fresh Leadership Winter Retreat, was run in June and saw 110 senior female pastors and leaders 
come together for a weekend of networking, inspiration and encouragement. It was thrilling to see many women 
from rural areas able to attend. This is planned to continue again in 2018. 

Baptist Churches Western Australia continues to meet the need and demand of Sports Ministry Events in Western 
Australia. This event brings together churches with a participation over 1100 competitors and 120 Volunteers 
representing 34 churches. The leader of SportsFest, Keith Campbell led the team brilliantly for his first year. The 
Sunday night service which is the highlight of the three day event, was a blessing to all.  

The Leavers Green Team assisted over 6,500 leavers over the four nights of Leavers celebrations in Dunsborough. 
The Green Team consisted of 120 volunteers under the leadership of Bek D’Sylva. 

Green Team continues to place the Baptist Churches Western Australia in a positive position with the community 
it aims to serve along with the Western Australia Police. It is a common comment for the young leavers to state 
“We love the Green Teamers”. The Western Australia Police have contracted the Baptist Churches Western 
Australia as the Preferred Service Provider for the next three years with an option for a further two year term. 
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(FT) Full time (PT) Part time (V) Volunteer  (C) Casual 

Director of Ministries 

Ps. Mark Wilson (FT) 

Finance and 
Administration 

Church Health and 
Pastoral Support 

Vose Seminary / College Campsites / Events 

Greg Holland (FT) Ps. Ed Devine (PT) Dr. Brian Harris (FT) Ross Daniels (FT) 

Anina Findling (PT) Ps. Jackie Smoker (PT) Brenda Warren (FT) Andrew Collins (PT) 

Dorothy Zander (FT) Ps. Karen Wilson (V) Bridget Barry (FT) Ben Daniels (C) 

Helen Baragry (PT) Marianne Walker (FT) Cate Vose (PT) Bethany Nichol (C) 

Joanne Gosen (FT) Matt Chapman (FT) Chris Ellery (V) Dalene Simson (C) 

Michelle Smoker (PT) Ps. Mike Bullard (PFT) Daniel Bonallack (FT) Erica Robinson (C) 

Natalie Coulson (FT) Sally Phu (FT) Dr. David Cohen (FT) Erik O’Dempsey (V) 

Natasha Anderson (FT) Ps. Victor Owuor (FT) Dr. Graeme Cross (PT) Eryn Kemp (C) 

 Warren Haley (Casual) Dr. James Lee (PT) Graham Atkinson (C) 

 Ps. Colin Meadows (PT) Jon Bergmann (PT) Graham Jenkins (V) 

 Pam Gallagher (PT) Justine Humphreys (PT) Helen Loyd (C) 

  Katarina Miller (PT) Jan Stobbie (C) 

  Lloyd Porter (PT) Judy Atkinson (PT) 

  Lynn Cowper (FT) Linda Cummins (PT) 

  Dr. Michael O’Neil (FT) Mark Marion (FT) 

  Monica O’Neil (PT) Matthew Smedley (C) 

  Nathan Hobby (PT) Melita Masterman (C) 

   Murray Smoker (C) 

   Nancy Bloomfield (FT) 

   Rachael Conroy (C) 

   Russel Clissold (V) 

   Ryan Turner (FT) 

   Sandra Dallimore (C) 

   Sue Webb (C) 

   Taitiarna Brown (C) 

   Terry Hicks (V) 

   Tricia Adams (C) 

   Travis Daniels (C) 
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Baptistcare is one of Western Australia’s largest not-for-profit providers of residential care, at home services, 
retirement living and disability services, supporting individuals and communities in metro and regional areas for 
over 40 years.  

The aged and community services sector is currently experiencing a 
period of extraordinary change and increasing customer 
expectations. Baptistcare is responding to this change through an 
ongoing process of continuous improvement with a focus on the care 
we provide. Ultimately our objective is to ensure Baptistcare is as 
efficient, financially sustainable and competitive as possible without 
compromising the care our customers cherish and deserve.  

Baptistcare as an organisation also underwent significant changes in 
2016-2017.  

In July 2016, CEO Rev’d Dr Lucy Morris left Baptistcare after nearly 8 years in the role. We acknowledge and thank 
Lucy for the significant contribution she made to Baptistcare.  Lucy’s contribution has seen Baptistcare grow and 
be recognised as a leading provider of aged care services in Western Australia. 

An executive recruitment process ensued and during the interim, Baptistcare was privileged to appoint Wayne 
Belcher OAM and Garry McGrechan, Baptistcare Board Chair to the role of Interim CEO. We thank both Wayne 
and Garry for their willingness to step into the role at such short notice and for their wise stewardship of 
Baptistcare over this time. 

I joined Baptistcare in April 2017 and was immediately inspired by the critical difference we can make in people’s 
lives – not only in the physical sense, but also in the spiritual sense. 

During 2016, Baptistcare engaged an independent management consultant to assist us in reviewing industry 
benchmarks and internal best practice. In principle, the organisation identified a need to adjust and rebalance 
the hours allocated to specific roles in our residential care facilities. The changes were trialled at two of our 
facilities and then progressively rolled out to other facilities throughout 2017. 

Plans for an extensive Restoration and Refurbishment project were also finalised to renew and enhance our 
residential care facilities to ensure they continue to meet customer expectations into the future. During this 
project we have had refurbishment work underway across nine of our facilities simultaneously.  This work has 
progressed steadily throughout 2017 and is expected to reach completion during Spring.  

As you could imagine, this caused some disruption to day-to-day activities within facilities.  Our employees and 
residents have appreciated the challenges presented by the work and the opportunity to interact with the teams 
undertaking the refurbishment. Encouragingly, a number of people involved in the project identified how 
engaging our residents throughout this project has made a positive impact on their lives – both residents and 
workers alike.   

In early 2017, the Board and Executive Leadership Team undertook a strategic planning exercise to identify a 
number of imperatives to be considered in a formal planning workshop to build a strategic plan for our 
organisation for the next five years. The plan will help us to establish priorities, identify how we need to shape 
our services, and where we will grow to meet the needs of customers, their families and the community. The 
Executive Leadership Team and I are really looking forward to sharing our strategic direction in Spring 2017. 

I would like to thank and acknowledge the members of the Executive Leadership Team and all senior leaders at 
Baptistcare for the excellent work they undertake on a daily basis.  

I extend my sincere appreciation to the Board of Baptistcare for their diligence in governance of the organisation 
and their practical and prayerful support of our leaders and employees through the last year.  

Finally I would like to thank our employees and volunteers who are at the forefront of our work with residents, 
customers and their families for the quality care and support they provide 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. It is 
only with the collective contribution of all of these individuals that we can realise our Vision to transform and 
enrich lives.  

Russell Bricknell 

Baptistcare Chief Executive Officer  
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ABN: 59 739 180 494 
 

The Council of the Union has determined that The Baptist Union of Western Australia Inc. (“the 

Union”) is not a reporting entity and that this consolidated special purpose financial report should be 

prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the financial statements. 

In the opinion of the Council the financial statements and notes are in accordance with the 

Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012 and:  

a) The financial statements and notes presents fairly the Union's financial position as at 30 

June, 2017 and its performance for the year ended on that date in accordance with the 

accounting policies described in Note 1 to the financial statements 

b) In the opinion of the Council there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Entity will be 

able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable. 

This statement is made in accordance with section 60.15(2) of the Australian Charities and 

Not-for-profits Commission Regulation 2013 and is signed for and on behalf of the Council by: 

 

 

Council Representative  

Dated: 18 September 2017 
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ABN: 99 834 126 023 
 
 

The Baptist Relief Fund Board (“the Board”) has determined that the Baptist Relief Fund Inc. (“the 

Fund”) is not a reporting entity and that this special purpose financial report should be prepared in 

accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the financial statements. 

In the opinion of the Board the financial statements and notes are in accordance with the Australian 

Charities and Not for profit Commission Act 2012 and: 

a) The financial statements and notes presents fairly the Funds financial position as at 30 June, 

2017 and its performance for the year ended on that date in accordance with the accounting 

policies described in Note 1 to the financial statements; 

b) In the opinion of the Board there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Fund will be 

able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable. 

This statement is made in accordance with section 60.15(2) of the Australian Charities and Not for 

profits Commission Regulation 2013 and is signed for and on behalf of the Board by: 

 

 

Chairman 

Dated: 18 September 2017 
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